
March	8,	2019	

Hillary	Bryers	
Deputy	Treasurer/Manager,	Revenue	
Finance	and	Infrastructure	Services	
Town	of	Caledon	
6311	Old	Church	Road	
Caledon,	ON	
L7C	1J6	

Dear	Ms.	Bryers,	

RE:			 Town	of	Caledon	Development	Charges	Review	and	Update	

With	more	than	1,500	member-companies,	BILD	is	the	voice	of	the	land	development,	home	building	
and	professional	renovation	industry	in	the	Greater	Toronto	Area.	Our	industry	is	essential	to	the	
Region	of	Peel’s	long-term	economic	strength	and	prosperity.	In	2018	alone,	the	residential	
construction	industry	in	Peel	generated	over	52,000	on-site	and	off-site	jobs	in	new	home	building,	
renovation	and	repair	–	one	of	the	Region’s	largest	employers.	These	jobs	paid	$3.1	billion	in	wages	
and	contributed	$6.5	billion	in	investment	value	to	the	local	economy.		

BILD	is	aware	that	the	Town	of	Caledon	has	initiated	their	5-year	Development	Charges	(DC)	By-
law	review,	as	the	current	by-law	is	scheduled	to	expire	on	June	25,	2019.		The	Town	held	a	public	
stakeholder	meeting	on	February	27th	with	members	BILD	Peel	Chapter	to	deliver	information	on	
the	proposed	methodology	and	policy	considerations	for	their	DC	Background	Study,	the	draft	
growth-related	capital	needs,	and	timeframes	for	public	consultation.		

At	this	meeting,	members	learned	that	an	average	increase	of	6%	to	residential	charges	and	41%	to	
non-residential	charge	are	being	contemplated	by	the	Town.	In	particular,	of	the	proposed	changes	
to	residential	DCs,	the	current	single	and	semi-detached	charge	of	$26,088	shows	a	significant	18%	
increase	(or	by	an	additional	$4,812).	‘Other’	residential	units	(typically	traditional	townhouses)	
are	proposed	to	increase	by	7.8%	(or	by	an	additional	$1,706).		Members	of	the	BILD	Peel	Chapter	
reserve	the	opportunity	to	comment	further	on	the	makeup	of	these	proposed	increases	once	the	
full	Background	Study	is	released.		

In	addition	to	the	proposed	rate	changes,	Town	staff	are	contemplating	a	number	of	policy	changes	
for	this	DC	review,	many	of	which	are	concerning	to	the	BILD	Peel	Chapter.	As	such,	we	respectfully	
submit	the	following	initial	comments	for	your	consideration,	on	behalf	of	our	members.			

1) Treatment	of	Stacked	and	Back-to-Back	Townhouses

With	respect	to	residential	development	charge	categories,	Town	staff	propose	to	apply	the	‘Large	
Apartment’	rate	($17,953)	on	stacked	townhouse	units,	whereas	back-to-back	townhouses	will	be	
categorized	under	the	‘Other’	category	($23,525).		

Stacked	and	back-to-back	townhouse	units	are	recognized	as	forms	of	housing	that	provide	‘gentle	
density’,	along	with	being	a	more	affordable	choice	for	middle-income	households,	first-time	
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homebuyers	and	seniors.	As	such,	BILD	and	its	members	continuously	encourage	our	municipal	
partners	to	enable	the	timely	delivery	of	these	types	of	units.	Most	importantly,	we	ask	
municipalities	to	ensure	that	the	charges	associated	with	these	units	reflect	their	share	of	growth-
related	services	and	are	categorized	in	a	fair	and	equitable	way	that	supports	a	municipality’s	
affordable	housing	objectives.			

BILD	believes	that	the	Town	should	have	back-to-back	townhouse	units	categorized	under	Large	
Apartments.	These	housing	forms	are	similar	in	size	and	number	of	bedrooms,	resulting	in	a	similar	
growth-related	footprint.	While	we	understand	that	the	rationale	for	this	policy	change	is	to	remain	
consistent	with	Census	Data,	in	the	interest	of	good	planning,	staff	should	holistically	consider	how	
their	DCs	and	related	policies	contribute	to	the	Town’s	broader	community	building	and	housing	
affordability	objectives.			

2) Redevelopment	Credits

BILD	Peel	Chapter	members	are	concerned	with	the	proposal	to	provide	redevelopment	credits	
where	the	time	period	between	demolition	permit	and	development	is	5	years	or	less.	This	
eligibility	window	is	too	narrow	especially	given	multi-year	timelines	our	members	experience	
with	regard	to	the	development	approval	processes,	today.			

In	an	instance	where	a	building	is	destroyed	by	a	fire,	we	understand	that	the	Town	proposes	an	
updated	policy	that	would	consider	the	date	of	destruction	as	the	demolition	date	and	therefore	a	
property	owner	would	have	5	years	from	that	point	to	redevelop	and	obtain	a	demolition	credit.	
Given	that	this	type	of	demolition	is	largely	uncontrollable,	we	recommend	that	the	Town	consider	
a	longer	eligibility	horizon	for	redevelopment	credits	such	as	15-years.		

The	proposed	timing	of	redevelopment	credits	is	especially	problematic	when	considering	vacant	
buildings	that	may	be	inhabited	by	endangered	or	threatened	species	under	the	Species	at	Risk	Act.	
Under	these	circumstances,	the	Ministry	and	Natural	Resources	and	Forestry	requires	the	
demolition	of	vacant	buildings	within	a	certain	time	window	to	limit	the	risk	of	these	species	
habituating	the	structure.	However,	a	landowner	may	miss	this	window	to	demolish	as	a	result	of	
trying	to	delay	the	time	of	demolition	to	stay	within	the	5-year	redevelopment	credit.	In	order	to	
address	conflicting	timeframes	of	these	processes	and	provide	additional	flexibility,	we	believe	that	
the	Town	should	allow	a	longer	time	period	for	redevelopment	credits.				

3) Timing	of	the	Proposed	Rates

Staff	have	advised	that	they	intend	to	bring	forward	a	final	DC	Background	Study	and	By-law	for	
Council	passage	on	May	28th	–	one	month	earlier	than	the	June	25th	expiration	date	of	the	current	
by-law	but	it	is	not	clear	from	staff	why	the	Town	are	seeking	to	bring	forward	a	new	DC	By-law	
sooner.	Therefore,	we	ask	that	staff	extend	the	public	commenting	period	on	the	Background	Study	
and	instead	seek	Council’s	adoption	in	June.		

Furthermore,	there	has	been	no	suggestion	from	Town	staff	on	whether	transition	policies	are	
being	considered.	However,	given	the	magnitude	of	proposed	increases	for	some	of	the	rate	
categories,	BILD	strongly	recommends	that	the	Town	provide	provisions	in	this	regard.		



The	Town	of	Caledon	previously	recognized	transition	clauses	when	passing	current	DC	By-law	
2014-054,	which	provided	a	phasing-in	period	that	allowed	developers	to	pay	the	prevailing	rate	in	
accordance	to	Section	15	of	the	By-law.	Peel	Chapter	members	request	that	the	Town	take	a	similar	
approach	with	this	DC	By-law	update	and	incorporate	a	phasing-in	period	to	consider	those	who	
are	well	advanced	in	the	approvals	and	permitting	process.	Doing	so	would	also	mitigate	the	
potential	risks	the	significant	increases	may	pose	to	the	feasibility	of	projects	and	housing	
affordability.	We	further	encourage	Town	staff	to	discuss	what	an	appropriate	phasing-in	period	
would	be	with	affected	members	of	its	development	community.		

Thank	you	for	the	opportunity	to	submit	these	initial	comments.	We	trust	you	will	take	them	under	
careful	consideration	as	you	move	forward	with	preparing	the	Background	Study	and	draft	
proposed	by-law,	which	BILD	looks	forward	to	further	reviewing.		

Sincerely,	

Carmina	Tupe,	BURPL	
Planner,	Policy	&	Government	Relations	BILD	

CC:	 Gavin	Bailey,	Peel	Chapter	Co-Chair	
Katy	Schofield,	Peel	Chapter	Co-Chair	
BILD	Peel	Chapter	Members	







Development Charges (DC) 
 

 
 Applied fairly 

A DC is a tax, and as such should be applied as fairly and equitably as possible. Staff 
involvement to determine variables can be seen as favouring one business over another. DC's 
should be charged using as few variables as possible 
 

 Simple to explain  
Taxes, including DC's should not be seen as a penalty on one business compared to another. 
There should be no difficulty in explaining tax policies.  
 

 Should reflect financial realities, Everyone pays 
All businesses enjoy the services provided by the municipality and region. Therefore every 
business should pay their “fair share.”   
 

 Temporal considerations must apply 
Development charges are currently administered based on the size of an operation, without 
consideration given to the time a business is open.  
Restrictions are placed on all businesses. It can be the unavoidable seasonal situation or the 
restraints enforced in a protected area such as the Oak ridges Moraine or the NEC.  These 
overriding environmental agencies enforce their own policies that restrict businesses from being 
able to compete with similar opportunities outside of these protected areas.  
Days of operation should be considered when applying DC's. Identical businesses, separated 
by government oversight are forced to pay the same DC's, even though the hours of operation 
can be unfairly disproportionate.  
 

 Current policy reductions 
The Town of Caledon currently forgives the total DC's on businesses listed as On Farm 
Diversified, unless staff arbitrarily decides otherwise. Our tax payers must subsidize the DC 
fund for these savings enjoyed by these businesses.   
 

 Proposed DC policy change. 
All new or expanding businesses should pay Development Charges. 
The current Town of Caledon policy of charging a business based on square footage employed 
should continue, with the added caveat of a reduction in charges be given based on the days of 
operation. 
The Town should not be responsible for compensating the DC fund for services that are 
reduced due to days of operation as this policy does not show forgiveness or an exception but 
just the reality of services enjoyed. 
 
Regional and school taxes should also reflect discounts based on the days of operation. 
 

 Suggested charges 
Up to 120 days of operation   33% of the DC’s 
Between 120 and 240 days   66% of the DC’s 
Over 240 days     100% of the DC’s  
 
 
Who will be advocating the Region on this? 



Hi. 
here is another recap of my thoughts on the DC's. 
You seem fairly entrenched in your position and I see no changes being made. 
But, I'll keep trying. 

Thx 

--  
Don MacDow 
Rainbow Valley Wedding Barn 
16847 Heart Lake Rd., 
Caledon, ONtario 
L7C 2L4 
416 875 2232 



Hi Ms. Haire. 

I see your policy on exempting wedding facilities from exemptions has not changed and it looks like you 
have now placed Cannabis in the same boat. 

/"6.//Agricultural uses exclude banquet and wedding facilities as well as the //production of controlled 
substances under//the //Controlled Substances Act//, //including the growing, processing//, production 
and s//ale of Cannabis."/ 

I know the PFA are good with the decision on the wedding barn, and although it may give provide a 
confirmation from outside of the Town Hall on the decision, it does not really give permission. The 
permission is not theirs to give. 

A couple questions: 

I don't think any business should be exempt, however, I would like to know the*planning justification 
*for this decision. I know you mentioned that the barn is rented out so the decision is they would not be
exempt under OFDU; but the rental factor is really not a planning issue. 
I'd just like to know where this decision came from? Was there something in the OMAFRA guidelines? 
PPS? 
What is the exact*planning justification* that you are using for this decision. 
I get the feeling it was just "made up." 

Quick question re: cannabis. 
Do you, or would you  exempt tobacco farms? 

I truly believe both of these developments are seen as "cash cows" and decisions have been made 
accordingly. 
If this is the case, it really is despicable. 

And yes, I am aware that the Town has the right to make these decisions. 
However, because there is a "right to do something" does not necessarily mean it should be done. 

I see there is no difference in the*charges by area* in the Town as well. The driving factor seems to be 
financial, not fairness. 
The parts of our municipality in the NEC/ OM, GB, etc are significantly impacted by these over riding 
agencies and financial considerations should apply accordingly. 
Why would restriction from these agencies not be considered when applying DC's? 

Finally, due to the environmental agencies listed above. inequities develop. 
A real case scenario would be Cambium Farms, who is under the Town of Caledon jurisdiction and my 
location within the NEC/Town. 
Cambium will pay about the same DC's as I, however he can open year round while I am restricted to 30 
days a year. 
First, do you see this as unfair? 
And assuming you do, what is your thought process to balance our an unfair situation? 
As noted above, the Town has the ability to make these decisions and correct an inequitable situation. 



 
This is a very “broad stroke” statement that is being used to deny the DC exemption from OFDU 
wedding barns; an industry that is a huge part of Caledon’s Agri-tourism.  
 
The property is 60 acres.  
 
To qualify for OFDU, less than 2% of the property is allowed to be utilized. We are at 1.39%. 
To qualify for OFDU, the new development cannot impede current agricultural use. 
 
 

The comment “where the property is leased to a third party” is not defined. 
 

Does this mean the property in its entirety? 
Does it refer to a yearlong lease process? 
Does it refer to any small portion of the property? 
Does it therefor negate all bed and breakfasts because, renting is their business? 
Does it negate breweries or wineries who allow rental of equipment for personal brewing on site? 
Does it negate a country inn, whose entire business is rental?  
 
It should be clarified that “the property” is not being leased out to a third party. 
We hold one event per weekend, usually weddings that occupy ½ of the unused barn space for a period 
of nine and one half hours.   
 
However, Caledon is currently denying the exemption based on a fabricated reason not related to a 
planning determination.  
 
I would ask why the Town has singled out wedding barns and cannabis as taxable. 
Are new and growing industries that “can afford the charges” targeted? 
Or is there a planning issue that I am unaware of that would dictate this policy? 
 
And yes, the Province allows the Municipalities to determine their own by-laws governing 
Development Charges, but these by-laws should be managed with fairness in mind, not used to punish 
industries as “cash cows.” 
 
Fairness must be front and center when deciding Development Charge policy. 
 
 
 
Don MacDow 
16847 Heart Lake Rd., 
Caledon, Ontario 
L7C 2L4 
416 875 2232 
 
 
 
 
 
 









 

Fairness in our  
Development Charges 

 
April 24, 2019 
 
Current position: 

• Rainbow Valley is a NEC approved wedding barn in Caledon, but not yet permitted.  
• The NEC has limited the operations to 30 days a year, maximum of 175 people.  
• Classified by OMAFRA, the NEC and the Land Tribunals of Ontario as “On Farm Diversified 

Use”  
• Also classified as Agri-tourism based on the OMAFRA definition.  
• There is no argument that the property does not qualify as On Farm Diversified Use. 
• The OFDU DC exemption has been denied by the Town because the property is rented out. 

 
 
Objection: 

• Development Charges to be imposed on this development of approximately $65,000 for the 30 
days a year, 175 maximum capacities. 

• Similar Wedding barn, Cambium, located twelve minutes away, is a year round operation 
because they are not in a restricted area and have the capacity of 250 people. 

 
Options 
 
Implement a fair Development Charge program. 

• Elimination of all OFDU exemptions. 
• Tax dollars no longer used for “topping up” the DC's. 
• Current criteria and structures for exemptions cannot be enforced.  An example would be an 

OFDU brewery that must produce 70% of his ingredients on site to qualify for a DC exemption. 
What happens if his crops fail for three years, or his sales growth out paces his properties ability 
to produce the ingredients? Who polices the conditions? 

• Every business uses the Municipal services and should pay accordingly 
• Institute a program where every business pays their fair share bases on spacial and temporal 

factors. 
• Businesses where the days of operation are restricted by Government agencies would pay a pro-

rated DC. 
• Businesses allowed year round accessibility but choose to be closed would pay the full amount. 
• The Development Charges Act does not “promote” temporal exemptions. I would assume the 

DCA also does not deny temporal exemptions. (Tab 4, page 3) 
 
Exempt Wedding barns from DC's based on OFDU 

• The barn is designated as OFDU. 
• And based on the OMAFRA definition could also be designated as Agri-tourism. 

 
Caledon refuses to apply the DC exemption to OFDU properties that are leased out. In letter attached, 
page 2,  there is a list of all OFDU activities that would be DC exempt, unless: 
“.... the property is leased to a third party” 



The concept of fairness seems to be lacking in the application of this tax. 
It seems the driving factor is the amount of DC's collected, and not the justification behind the charges. 
I don't think the amount collected, and whether there will be a short fall should be the driving factor 
behind the charges. 

I'd appreciate your feed back on these issues. 
And I'd be very happy to sit down and discuss it with you and anyone else on your team. 
It's much easier on a personal basis than over email. 

I truly believe all businesses should pay their fair share of taxes.  
They all use the services! 
People are not happy that Loblaw's is receiving $12 million in carbon tax money from the Federal 
Liberals to refit their refrigerators. I would guess the citizens of Caledon would feel the same if they 
knew that Downey's DC's were paid for by the tax payers of Caledon. 

There are zero reasons for private enterprises to be exempt, unless it is a hospital, school, hospice, etc.... 
However, fairness is paramount. 

-- 
Don MacDow 
Rainbow Valley Wedding Barn 
16847 Heart Lake Rd., 
Caledon, ONtario 
L7C 2L4 
416 875 2232 

















 

IBI Group Professional Services (Canada) Inc. is a member of the IBI Group of companies 

IBI GROUP 

7th Floor – 55 St. Clair Avenue West 
Toronto ON  M4V 2Y7  Canada 
tel 416 596 1930  fax 416 596 0644 

ibigroup.com 

April 25, 2019 

Ms. Hillary Bryers, MBA, CPA, CGA  
Deputy Treasurer/Manager, Revenue 
Town of Caledon 
6311 Old Church Road 
Caledon, ON L7C 1J6 

Dear Ms. Bryers: 

TOWN OF CALEDON DRAFT 2019 DEVELOPMENT CHARGES BACKGROUND STUDY 
REVIEW 

IBI Group has been retained by the Mayfield West Phase 2 Landowners Group to conduct a 
review of the Draft 2019 Town of Caledon Development Charges Background Study, dated 
March 22, 2019 (DCBS). IBI Group acknowledges that additional correspondence on behalf of 
the Mayfield West Phase 2 Landowners Group was submitted by Glen Schnarr & Associates, 
and that the following correspondence from the Town has been received by the Landowners 
Group: 

• Letter dated April 18, 2019 re: 2019 Development Charges Background Study; and, 

• Letter dated April 22, 2019 re: McLaughlin Road Hydro Relocation Funding Commitment 
Mayfield West Phase 2. 

Based on the review of the DCBS and the correspondence received from the Town, IBI has the 
following questions/comments. 

Demographics and Forecasting 

1. How many units (by type) have been attributed to MW1 vs. MW2 to 2029 and 2031 in 
the DCBS? 

2. When does the 2019 DCBS anticipate the full build out for MW1? Are all units for MW2 
expected to be built out by 2031? 

3. How have the growth forecasts from the Peel 2041 work been integrated into the 
DCBS? The Peel 2041 analysis forecasts the Town of Caledon’s population to increase 
to 116,000 residents and 50,970 jobs by 2031, which exceeds the 104,361 residents 
and 46,000 jobs forecast in the DCBS. 

4. Mayfield West Phase 2 – Stage 2 (MW2-2) is anticipated to be brought into the 
Settlement Boundary based on the allocation of the 2031B Growth Plan forecasts and 
the expected changes from Amendment 1 to the 2017 Growth Plan. MW2-2 would 
introduce 7,800 residents and 600 jobs in the Mayfield West Phase 2 lands. How have 
these lands and anticipated development been integrated into the DC program to 2031? 

 



IBI GROUP 

Ms. Hillary Bryers, MBA, CPA, CGA – April 25, 2019 

2 

5. As per page 3-7 of the DCBS, the High Density PPU is derived from Peel Region data. 
Can you please provide details on how the high density PPU was adjusted to 1.764? 

6. Can you please provide details on the adjustments to the PPU for low and medium 
density units to account for the upward PPU trends in new and older units? 

Growth Studies 

7. Can you please provide details on the Mayfield West II Studies and what they would 
entail? Has the costing accounted for the ongoing work completed by the Mayfield West 
Landowners group? 

8. Please provide a rationale for a 25% benefit to existing (BTE) for the Heritage 
Designation Studies, Sustainability Initiatives and Cultural Heritage landscapes.  

9. Please provide details on Item 20 – Transportation Studies, and provide a rationale for 
not including post-period benefit, considering the nature of these studies it to forecast 
based on future populations which are often beyond the 10-year planning horizon. 

Fire Facilities 

10. The costs associated with additions to existing fire halls (Caledon Village, Palgrave, 
Mono Mills, and Alton) have increased 50% since 2014. Please provide a rationale for 
the cost increases.  If the cost increase is attributed to recent tender costs, please 
provide details. 

11. Please explain the BTE calculation for Caledon Village, Palgrave, Mono Mills, and Alton 
fire stations. 

12. Please explain why the 2018 value per sq.ft. for Fire Hall’s 1,2,3,5,7 and 9 have 
increased over 100% since 2014 and the value for the Fire Administration building has 
increased over 500% since 2014. 

Parks 

13. Please explain why the capital cost of the two Bolton Hardball diamonds increased by 
63% from the 2014 DCBS ($1,000,000 to $1,630,000). 

14. Please explain the fluctuation in 2019 capital costs in the three skate parks (Caledon 
East, Mayfield West and Mayfield West II). 

15. The size of the Community Park – Mayfield West (Line 8) has decreased from 10 acres 
in the 2014 DCBS to 5 acres in the 2019 DCBS. When the capital costs are compared 
on a per 5 acre basis, the capital costs increase 140% between 2014 and 2019. Please 
provide the rationale for the substantial increase in park costs and please also provide 
clarification for the change in park size. 

16. MW2-2 has two neighbourhood parks that could be brought online within the planning 
horizon of the 2019 DCBS. Please explain how the inclusion of these parks will impact 
the parks program. 

17. If the District Park is Town-wide, why is the BTE only 10%? It is assumed this park will 
provide amenity to both established and growth areas in equal proportions. 
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Recreation 

18. Please provide details on the cost per square foot and gross floor area for the new 
facilities. Please also confirm if the capital costs include the cost of land. 

19. The quality standard for recreation centres has increased 86% from the 2014 DCBS 
($1,644 to $3.057). Please explain the substantial increase. 

20. What are the “Other Deductions” taken from the Mayfield West 2 Facility? 

21. Please provide the rationale for BTE and post period benefit (PPB) attributions in the 
capital program. 

Library 

22. Please explain why the cost per square foot for all libraries, with the exception of Bolton, 
has increased over 60% from the 2014 DCBS. 

23. Has the Mayfield West 2 Branch been planned to accommodate the future growth 
occurring in MW2-2? 

Public Works 

24. In comparing the 2014 DCBS and the 2019 DCBS, the quality standard for operations 
facilities were changed from dollars per square meter to dollars per square feet. When 
converting the 2019 DCBS quality standard to dollars per square metre, the quality 
standard increases significantly, ranging from 227% to 885%. Please explain.  

25. The service standard for works facilities has increased significantly (approximately 
323%). Please justify the increase. 

Roads 

26. The following road programs have overlap in their extent (between Mayfield Road and 
the Spine Road). Is there the potential for a consolidation of projects/a reduction in 
capital costs associated with the overlap? 

a. Traffic Zone 1288 – CG023: Chinguacousy Road Rural Road construction 
between Old School Road and Mayfield Road 

b. Mayfield West Settlement Area: Chinguacousy Road Urban Reconstruction 
between the Spine Road and Mayfield Road 

27. IBI has been informed that further to recent correspondence with the group planner, 
Urbantech is undertaking an analysis on the unit rates for the Chinguacousy Road 
improvement cost estimate, with further comments to be provided to the Town within the 
coming weeks.  

28. Please explain the approach used for the determination of BTE and PPB for the Roads 
program.   

29. The Mayfield West Landowners Group has provided updated Spine Road costing from 
Urbantech Engineering Ltd. Please ensure that the updated costing is reflected in any 
revisions to the 2019 DCBS.  
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30. The “Timing” column for many of the roads programs has a value of “0”. Please update 
estimated timelines for each project.  

31. With respect to the Highway 10/Highway 410 interchange, please update the capital 
cost to $35,000,000 to account for costs of moving and/or altering utilities/building 
removals, design, contract administration, construction inspection and material testing 
as per the Wood memo submitted to the Town by the Mayfield West Landowners Group. 

32. From the Mayfield West Phase 2 Transportation Master Plan, the Mayfield West Phase 
2 – Stage 2 Transportation Assessment and the 2017 Town of Caledon Transportation 
Master Plan, please consider including the following road works programs in the 2019 
DCBS:  

a. Intersection improvements (i.e. Eastbound left turn lane) at Hurontario St. and 
Old School Road by 2031; 

b. Traffic control signalization at Chinguacousy Rd./Old School Road and 
McLaughlin Rd./Old School Road by 2031; 

c. Widening of Hurontario St. from four to six lanes from Old School Rd. to the 
Highway 410/Valleywood Blvd. interchange; and, 

d. Widen McLaughlin Rd. from two to four lanes 265 m north of the Spine Road to 
600 m north of the Spine Road. 

33. Based on the McLaughlin Rd. Environmental Assessment conducted by R.J. Burnside, 
the following roads program should be considered for inclusion in the 2019 DCBS works 
program: 

a. Reconstruction of the McLaughlin Rd. bridge over Etobicoke Creek. Additional 
consideration in costing should be given to the provision of a larger bridge 
abutments to allow for future road expansions to McLaughlin Rd. as per the 
recommendations from the R.J. Burnside environmental assessment. 

Development Charge By-law 

34. Please explain why the DC charge for stacked townhouses is not based on unit size 
similar to apartments. Given the potential variation in unit sizes for stacked townhouse 
units, it may be more appropriate to apply either the small or large apartment DC rates 
to future stacked units based on unit size. 

35. Given the lengthy nature of the development approvals process, the 5 year timeline for 
DC credit eligibility for residential units (between demolition permit and redevelopment) 
could be too short. The non-residential DC eligibility timeline of 10 years should be 
considered for residential units as well.  
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Thank your for your consideration on the comments above. We would like to request a meeting 
with staff to discuss any further questions or comments that may arise from this letter. Please do 
not hesitate to contact me directly  

Yours truly, 

 

IBI GROUP 

 
 

Audrey Jacob MCIP  RPP  PLE 

Deputy Regional Director, Canada East 
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